
          
 

 
Participation is also available via Zoom Teleconference. This meeting will be recorded.  
Meeting details as follows: 

  Click link to join meeting:   https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82654626804 
  Meeting ID:                          826 5462 6804 

 

We wish to acknowledge that this meeting is taking place on the unceded territory of the Coast 
Salish Peoples. Tum-Tumay-Whueton, or Belcarra, is home to an ancestral village of the Tsleil-
Waututh Nation. We are thankful to conduct our work within their territory.  

COUNCIL 
Mayor Jamie Ross 
Councillor Carolina Clark 
Councillor Joe Elworthy 
Councillor Janet Ruzycki 
Councillor Liisa Wilder 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Ross will call the meeting to order.  

2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
 
2.1 Regular Council Meeting, January 23, 2023 
 
 Recommendation: 
 That the agenda for the Regular Council Meeting, January 23, 2023 be approved as 

circulated. 
 
3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES 
 
3.1 Regular Council Meeting, December 5, 2022 
 
 Recommendation: 
 That the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting held December 5, 2022 be adopted. 
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4. DELEGATIONS AND PRESENTATIONS 

4.1 Harriette Chang, Counsellor and Leadership Students, School District 43 (SD43),  Real 
Acts of Caring (RAC)   

 Recommendation:  
That February 12-18, 2023, be declared “Real Acts of Caring (RAC) Week” in the Village 
of Belcarra. 
 
 

5. REPORTS 
 
5.1 Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer, report dated January 23, 2023, West 

Road – Name Change Public Engagement Summary Report and Bylaw 
  

Recommendation: 
 That “Village of Belcarra West Road Renaming Bylaw No. 603, 2023”, be read a first and 

second time. 
 
5.2 Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant, report dated January 23, 2023, regarding the Draft 

2023 – 2027 Financial Plan – Public Consultation 
Recommendation:   
That the report entitled “Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan – Public Consultation” from 
Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant, dated January 23, 2023, be received for information. 

 
5.3 Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer and Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant, 

report dated January 23, 2023, regarding Council Indemnity increase 
Recommendation:   
That “Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023” be read a first and 
second time. 

 
5.4 Stewart Novak, Public Works and Emergency Preparedness Coordinator, report dated 

January 23, 2023, providing an update on the Belcarra Waste and Recycle Depot (WARD) 
Recommendation: 
That the Waste and Recycle Depot (WARD) updates be received for information. 
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6. REPORTS FROM MAYOR AND PROJECT LEADS 
6.1       Mayor’s Report 

• Mayor Ross has been appointed to the following committees: 
Mayors’ Council on Regional Transportation; and 
Metro Vancouver Committees  
o Electoral Area Committee – Vice Chair 
o Climate Action Committee – Member 
o Mayors Committee – Member 
o Regional Parks Committee – Member 

•  On December 17 Mayor Ross joined with community members and many children 
to welcome the annual Santa’s Christmas Ship Flotilla with a volunteer crew from 
the Royal Canadian Marine Search & Rescue.  The children met Santa and had the 
opportunity to sign his Great Book. The children were able to get a photo with 
Santa and receive a Christmas treat. 
Thank you to CRAB for co-sponsoring the event and for the hot chocolate.  

• Congratulations to local author Diana Drake on her book “Ren’s Treasure” 
 

 
7. REPORT FROM CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER 
 
 
8. BYLAWS 
 No items. 
 
9. CORRESPONDENCE/PROCLAMATIONS 

 
Recommendation: 

 That correspondence items 9.1 to 9.10 be received. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 

9.1 Clive Evans, Treasurer and Distributor, Belcarra Barnacle Group, email dated November 
30, 2022, requesting consideration of additional financial support for the continuation of 
the publication of the Belcarra Barnacle 
Recommendation:  
That additional financial support for the continuation of the publication of the Belcarra 
Barnacle be referred to staff to provide a report on all grant funding requests. 
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9.2 Gurinder Mann, Executive Director, Communities Embracing Restorative Action 

(CERA) Society, letter dated December 30, 2022, regarding a Request for a Community 
Grant for the Community Youth Justice Program 

 Recommendation: 
That the request for a Community Grant in the amount of $353.00 to be provided to the 
Communities Embracing Restorative Action (CERA) Society for support of the 
Community Youth Justice Program 2023 Fiscal Year be referred to staff to provide a 
report on all grant funding requests. 

9.3 Diane Easton, 2023 Graduation Treasurer, Heritage Woods Secondary School, email 
dated January 7, 2023 requesting a grant for funding for the 2023 Heritage Woods 
Secondary School Dry Grad. 
Recommendation:  
That the request for a grant for funding for the 2023 Heritage Woods Secondary School 
Dry Grad be referred to staff to provide a report on all grant funding requests. 

 
9.4 Heather Schoemaker, General Manager, External Relations, Metro Vancouver, email and 

media release dated January 10, 2023, providing information on the Metro Vancouver 
Youth and Education Advisory Panel and encouraging Metro Vancouver partners to share 
the information in order to encourage applications. 

 Recommendation: 
 That information on the Metro Vancouver Youth and Education Advisory Panel be posted 

on the Village website. 
 
 INFORMATION ITEMS 
9.5 Kristin McDougall, Operations & Program Manager, BC Achievement, email dated 

January 9, 2023, requesting nominations for the 2023 BC Reconciliation Award and the 
2023 Community Award programs. 

9.6 Lucy Lobmeier, Secrretariat, BC Honours & Awards, email dated January 9, 2023, calling 
for nominations for the Order of British Columbia and Medal of Good Citizenship for 2023. 

9.7 Councillor Jen Ford, UBCM President, letter dated December 9, 2022, providing 
information on the Canada Community-Building Fund: Second Community Works Fund 
Payment for 2022/2023. 

 
9.8 Sarah Herring, BC SPCA Government Relations Officer, 
 

9.8.1 Letter dated December 13, 2022, providing the BC SPCA’s Fall/Winter 2022 
Animal Sense magazine which can be viewed at BC SPCA Publications and 
Science & Policy Newsletter which can be viewed at Science & Policy Newsletter 
- FALL 2022.indd (spca.bc.ca) (Full report available at the Village Office) 

 
 

https://spca.bc.ca/news-events/publications/
https://spca.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/science-policy-newsletter.pdf
https://spca.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/science-policy-newsletter.pdf
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9.8.2 Letter dated November 30, 2022, providing background information on the six 

key animal welfare issues and requesting local government support in making 
policies and bylaws more humane place for animals. (Full report available at the 
Village Office) 

 
9.9 Annie Dormuth, Director, Provincial Affairs, Canadian Federation of Independent 

Business (CFIB) and Jairo Yunis, Senior Policy Analyst, letter dated January 5, 2023, 
providing information on the Canadian Federation of Independent Business. 

 
9.10 Sherry Chrisholm, letter dated January 14, 2023, requesting construction of two new fire 

halls for Belcarra and Anmore. 
 
10. NEW BUSINESS 
 
11. PUBLIC QUESTION PERIOD 
 
12. ADJOURNMENT 
 Recommendation: 
 That the January 23, 2023 Regular Meeting be adjourned. 
 



Participation was also available via Zoom Teleconference. 

Council in Attendance  
Mayor Jamie Ross  
Councillor Carolina Clark  
Councillor Joe Elworthy  
Councillor Janet Ruzycki (attended virtually) 
Councillor Liisa Wilder 

Staff in Attendance 
Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer  
Stewart Novak, Public Works and Emergency Preparedness 
Connie Esposito, Accounting Clerk and Records Management 

Others in Attendance 
Elder Carleen Thomas, Tsleil-Waututh Nation (departed the meeting at 7:08 p.m.) 
Brandon Ma, Quality Review Partner, KPMG (departed the meeting at 7:31 p.m.) 
Asifa Hirji, Lead Engagement Partner, KPMG (departed the meeting at 7:31 p.m.) 
Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant (departed the meeting at 9:00 p.m.) 
Laura Beveridge, Pooni Group (departed the meeting at 10:23 p.m.) 
Anika Bursey, Pooni Group (departed the meeting at 10:23 p.m.) 

Recording Secretary 
Renée Frappier, Raincoast Ventures Ltd. 

We wish to acknowledge that this meeting took place on the unceded territory of the Coast 
Salish peoples. Tum-Tumay-Whueton, or Belcarra, is home to an ancestral village of the 
Tsleil-Waututh Nation. We are thankful to conduct our work within their territory. 

1. CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Jamie Ross called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

BLESSING

Elder Carleen Thomas, Tsleil-Waututh Nation, provided a Blessing of Council.

VILLAGE OF BELCARRA 
REGULAR COUNCIL MINUTES 

December 5, 2022 
Village Hall 

3.1
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2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
2.1 Regular Council Meeting, December 5, 2022 

Moved by: Councillor Wilder 
Seconded by: Councillor Clark 
That the agenda for the Regular Council Meeting, December 5, 2022 be approved as 
circulated. 

CARRIED 

3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES
3.1 Regular Council Meeting, November 21, 2022 

Moved by:  Councillor Clark 
Seconded by:  Councillor Ruzycki 
That the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting held November 21, 2022 be adopted. 

CARRIED 
4. DELEGATIONS AND PRESENTATIONS
4.1  Asifa Hirji, Lead Engagement Partner, KPMG, Brandon Ma, Quality Review Partner & 

KPMG, presentation regarding Audit Planning Report for the year ending 
December 31, 2022.  

A. Hirji reviewed KPMG’s audit plan, highlighting: 
• No significant risks of material misstatement identified
• Focus on tangible capital assets, payroll, and other operating expenses
• Materiality determined to be $60,000
• KPMG is committed to transparent and thorough reporting with strict quality

controls.

Moved by: Councillor Clark 
Seconded by: Councillor Elworthy 

That the Audit Planning Report for the year ending December 31, 2022, be received for 
information. 

CARRIED 
5. REPORTS
5.1 Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant, report dated December 5, 2022, regarding Draft 

2023 – 2027 Financial Plan. 

K. Bjorgaard presented a report regarding the Village’s provisional Operating and Capital 
plans for 2023 – 2027, including financial comparisons with benchmark communities. 
Three different property tax and user rate schedules were offered for consideration by 
Council, and possible presentation for public consultation on January 23, 2023.  
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Discussion ensued regarding budgetary allocations for various projects, the importance of 
aligning budgets to the Strategic Plan, and the possibility of internal borrowing from 
reserves.  

Moved by: Councillor Elworthy 
Seconded by: Councillor Clark 

That the Village of Belcarra’s Financial Plan Document be presented at the Public 
Budget Consultation meeting on January 23, 2023, together with rate and fee increase 
Scenario “A” identified in the report titled “Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan”, for public 
comment and feedback. 

AMENDED 
Discussion ensued, and comments were offered regarding the benefits of receiving public 
consultation on more than one rate and fee increase scenario. 

Moved by: Councillor Clark 
Seconded by: Councillor Elworthy 

That the Village of Belcarra’s Financial Plan Document (represents Scenario “A”) be 
presented at the Public Budget Consultation meeting on January 23, 2023, together with 
Scenario “B” identified in the report titled “Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan”, for public 
comment and feedback.  

CARRIED 
AGENDA VARIED 
9. CORRESPONDENCE/PROCLAMATIONS

Mayor Ross declared a Conflict of Interest as follows:
“I am declaring a Conflict of Interest and am recusing myself from this Council meeting,
noting that I am not entitled to participate in the discussion of the matter or to vote on the
matter because of a direct pecuniary interest in the matter as a director and member of a
Group Wharf Association and one that is subject of legal action.”

Mayor Ross departed the meeting at 8:57 p.m. 
Deputy Mayor Clark assumed the Chair. 

9.3  Ian Devlin, Chair, OCP Committee, email dated November 30, 2022, regarding Question 
regarding the OCP Budget Costs 
P. Richardson provided an overview of the Official Community Plan (OCP) Committee 
Chair’s question regarding the budget for the OCP bylaw and funds spent between the 
June 30, 2022 year-end and September 30, 2022 year-to-date reports. 
K. Bjorgaard noted the following: 

• The expenditures noted within the September 30, 2022 report were made from
funds that remained at the 2021/2022 fiscal year-end and were allocated in the 
2022/2023 draft budget to finish the OCP 
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• Some expenditures were made before the 2021/2022 year-end but not posted until
the subsequent quarter.

Moved by:   Councillor Wilder 
Seconded by:   Councillor Ruzycki 

That correspondence item 9.3 be received. 
CARRIED 

Mayor Ross returned to the meeting at 9:00 p.m. and assumed the Chair. 

The meeting recessed at 9:00 pm and reconvened at 9:10 pm. 

5. REPORTS CONTINUED
5.2  Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer, report dated December 5, 2022, 

regarding ELC Rezoning and Official Community Plan Amendment Pre-Application 

L. Beveridge, Pooni Group, outlined a preliminary inquiry submitted by Smithcraft 
Architecture on behalf of The Evangelical Layman’s Church of Canada (ELC), outlining 
the purpose, background, and key considerations. 

Discussion ensued relative to staff capacity, the role of Council in engaging with 
stakeholders, questions and concerns regarding the preliminary inquiry and road or ferry 
access to the property, and the urban containment boundary. 

Moved by: Councillor Elworthy 
Seconded by: Councillor Wilder 

That Council defer consideration of the preliminary application pending the provision of 
further information by the applicant. 

AMENDED 

Discussion ensued regarding a six-month period for deferral in alignment with Roberts 
Rules of Order.  

Moved by: Councillor Clark 
Seconded by: Councillor Elworthy 

That Council defer the preliminary application until sufficient information is provided to  
enable further review; and 
That the preliminary application be deferred for six months. 

CARRIED 

5.3  Stewart Novak, Public Works & Emergency Preparedness Coordinator, report dated 
December 5, 2022, regarding Water Report and Status Update 
S. Novak provided an update regarding the Water Distribution System, noting: 

• SCADA system upgrade is substantially complete; review of the work and
issuance of revised operator manuals are in progress 
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• A new pressure transmitter installed at Strathcona Station resolved the water level 
issue of Monday, October 17, 2022 

• A structural analysis of the reservoir is recommended before conducting a study 
for potential water service upgrades; an onsite meeting would be scheduled with 
WSP for planning and coordination purposes. 

Moved by:  Councillor Clark 
Seconded by:  Councillor Elworthy 
That the Water Report and Status Update dated December 5, 2022, be received for 
information. 

CARRIED 

6. REPORTS FROM THE MAYOR AND PROJECT LEADS 
6.1 Mayor’s Report 
 Mayor Ross advised that he attended the following: 

• Inaugural Meeting – TransLink Mayors Council, November 17, 2022 
o Brad West, Port Coquitlam, elected Chair 

• Annual General Meeting, Chamber of Commerce, November 24, 2022 
o TransLink CEO Kevin Quinn guest speaker 
o The new Chair, Jennifer Wright and Daniel Richardson, Vice Chair of the 

Chamber of Commerce, swore an oath in front of Mayor Richard Stewart 
and Mayor Jamie Ross as required by Canada’s Board of Trade Act 

• Inaugural Meeting of Metro Vancouver Board November 25, 2022 
o George Harvie was elected Chair, and John McEwen was elected Vice 

Chair.  

6.2 Councillor Wilder noted that the HAVEN Coats for Kids campaign deadline was 
extended from December 1 to December 8, 2022; a collection box would be available at 
the Village Hall until December 8, 2022, to donate new and gently used coats, hats, 
mittens, scarves, and new unwrapped toys. 

7. REPORT FROM THE CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER 
P. Richardson advised that the office would close for the Christmas holidays on Friday, 
December 23, 2022, at 4:00 p.m., and resume normal office hours on Tuesday, January 3, 
2023. Public Works would be available through the emergency number 24 hours/day. A 
notice would be sent to residents.  
 
S. Novak advised that WARD will be closed on Christmas Day, December 25, 2022, to 
resume normal operating hours on Boxing Day, December 26, 2022. A notice will be sent 
to residents. 

 
8. BYLAWS 
 No items. 
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9. CORRESPONDENCE/PROCLAMATIONS CONTINUED 
Moved by:  Councillor Clark  
Seconded by:  Councillor Wilder 
That correspondence items 9.1 to 9.2 be received. 

CARRIED 
ACTION ITEMS 

 No items. 

INFORMATION ITEMS 
9.1  Sabrina Locicero, Community Relations Manager, Lower Mainland, BC Hydro, letter 

dated November 18, 2022, regarding Congratulations & Offer of Support of Lower 
Mainland Community Relations Team 

9.2  Ruby Ng, Chief Executive Officer & Kevin Erickson, Board President, Canadian Mental 
Health Association, Vancouver-Fraser, email dated November 22, 2022, regarding 
Congratulations from the Canadian Mental Health Association Vancouver-Fraser 

9.3 This item was moved to after Item 5.1.  

10. NEW BUSINESS 

 No items. 

11. PUBLIC QUESTION PERIOD 

No items. 

12. ADJOURNMENT 
Moved by:  Councillor Wilder 
Seconded by:  Councillor Elworthy 
That the December 5, 2022 Regular Meeting be adjourned at 10:34 p.m. 

CARRIED 

 

Certified Correct: 
 

 

             
 Jamie Ross      Paula Richardson 
 Mayor       Chief Administrative Officer 
 



COUNCIL REPORT 
File:  5400-01 

Date: January 23, 2023 

From: Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer 

Subject: West Road – Name Change Public Engagement Summary Report and Bylaw 

Recommendation 
That Village of Belcarra West Road Renaming Bylaw No. 603, 2023 be read a first and second 
time. 

Purpose 
To provide Council with a summary of correspondence received from residents of the Village of 
Belcarra regarding the proposed West Road name change. 

Background 
At the Regular meeting of Belcarra Council held on November 21, 2022, Council directed staff 
to undertake broad public notification regarding the West Road name change, and report back 
to Council with the results. The proposed location of the West Road name change is shown in 
Map 1. 

Map 1: Portion of West Road Under Discussion (map source: BC Assessment) 

5.1
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Notification Process 

Further to Council direction, on December 13, Village staff undertook Broad Notification which 
included a letter that was delivered to all residences shown on Map 2, was posted on the Village 
website, and was emailed out to all those on the Village resident email list. A copy of this letter 
is found in Attachment 1. 

Map 2: Targeted Notification Area (map source: BC Assessment) 

Summary of Engagement 

Between December 13, 2022 and January 13, 2023, 10 pieces of correspondence were 
received in response to a public notice for comment regarding the proposed road name change. 
Two respondents noted they live nearby along Marine Ave. 

Correspondence from residents was overwhelmingly in support of the road name change. 
Common themes cited were increased safety and that the road name change was a logical 
thing to do. One resident shared that it was confusing to direct guests to their home and 
supported the change. The remainder of residents did not provide additional details for their 
position. No respondents indicated their opposition to the road name change.  

A transcript of responses is provided in Attachment 2. 

Discussion 

As feedback received from Village residents was overwhelming in support for the proposed 
Road name change, staff have drafted a bylaw to enact the road name change from West Road 
to Marine Avenue.   

Appendix A:  Village of Belcarra West Road Renaming Bylaw No. 603, 2023 



 
NOTICE OF PROPOSED ROAD NAME CHANGE 

 
 File:  5400-01 
Date: December 13, 2022 
 
From: Village of Belcarra 
 
Subject: West Road – Name Change 
 
 
Dear Belcarra Resident,  
 
On November 21, 2022, Belcarra Council approved a motion to undertake a broad public 
notification regarding the proposed name change of West Road (highlighted in Map 1.0) to 
Marine Avenue. 
 

 
Map 1: Portion of West Road Under Discussion (map source: BC Assessment) 

 
The reasons for this name change request are as follows:  

1. Life safety concerns and quick access for emergency vehicles 
2. Confusion for deliveries, trades, those unfamiliar with the Village road network, etc. 
3. There are currently no properties with a West Road address (all addresses for this portion 

of Road have Marine Avenue addresses) 
 
 

Attachment 1
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Given that Belcarra is a small Village, and many residents are familiar with all roads and access 
points in the Village and could therefore be impacted by the proposed name change, the entire 
community is being provided with an opportunity to voice their comments.  
 
If you have any comments or questions about the proposed name change, please share them with 
staff by emailing belcarra@belcarra.ca.  
 
Please note that feedback is required by January 12, 2023, and will be included in a report to 
Council in the new year. 

mailto:belcarra@belcarra.ca


Name Comment
Wendy Morita It seems to be a reasonable name change. Safety first.
Deborah Struk I agree with making the name change.  It never made sense to have it as West.  
Tammie Letain Hi Connie, makes sense to go ahead with road name change.  Thank you.

Paul Degraaf 

🤔

👍

no brainer

Yes

John Reynolds

Hello,

I support this proposed name change.  I live at the "end" of West Rd, and it's always been confusing to explain to people 
how to get to our place.  

Thank you,

Colleen MacDonald

Oh yes, please change this segment of road, we totally agree and are all for it.

In addition to that, I have always thought it would be a positive move to change Robson Road to Salish Road to match the 
connecting street. 

Robson Road is very confusing for people as there is a Robson Drive in Coquitlam and of course Robson Street in 
Vancouver. 

Not only is Salish a much nicer name, but it is a First Nations word and I think that has much more meaning for the area 
rather than naming it after the person who developed the street, Gordon Robson.

How would we go about this possibility?
Laurie and Graeme Fraser Both Graeme and I are in agreement to change the name from west road to marine avenue. It makes sense to do this.

Jillian Hull

Just a quick note in response to your Notice of Proposed Road Name Change.  We are one of two properties directly 
affected by this road name change.  We wholeheartedly support the Village's efforts to rename West Rd. to Marine 
Avenue and appreciate that, while it appears to be a simple name change, it is actually a very complex effort.   A 
successful name change will, however, provide a lot more clarity and safety for everyone from delivery drivers to first 
responders.

Bruce Drake
It makes sense to change the name to Marine.    The only confusion then remaining could be that a visitor might not  
realize Marine isn’t continuous.   However - that problem already exists so it’s a step in the right direction

Jim Savage No objection to the name change to Marine Ave.

ATTACHMENT 2



A Bylaw to change the name of West Road to Marine Avenue 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 39 of the Community Charter, the Council of the 
Village of Belcarra wishes to change the name of West Road to Marine Avenue; 

AND WHEREAS, there are no properties with a West Road address, there are life 
safety and quick access for emergency vehicles concerns due to difficulties in locating 
residents in this area and there are impacts on deliveries, trades and those unfamiliar 
with the Village road network; 

NOW THEREFORE, the Council of the Village of Belcarra in open meeting enacts as 
follows: 

1. This Bylaw may be cited for all purposes as the “Village of Belcarra West Road
Renaming Bylaw No. 603, 2023”.

2. That West Road (as identified by BC Assessment in the map attached as
Schedule “A”) be renamed as Marine Avenue.

READ A FIRST TIME on 

READ A SECOND TIME on 

READ A THIRD TIME on 

ADOPTED by the Council on 

Jamie Ross 
Mayor 

Paula Richardson 
Chief Administrative Officer 

This is a certified a true copy of the Village of Belcarra 
West Road Renaming Bylaw No. 603, 2023 

Chief Administrative Officer 

VILLAGE OF BELCARRA 
West Road Renaming 
Bylaw No. 603, 2023 

APPENDIX A
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Village of Belcarra 
Schedule “A” of Bylaw No. 603, 2023 

West Road Renaming 
 

 
Portion of West Road Under Discussion (map source: BC Assessment) 

 
 



COUNCIL REPORT 

Date: January 23, 2023 

From: Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant  

Subject: Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan – Public Consultation 

Recommendation 
That the report entitled “Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan – Public Consultation” from the Financial Consultant, dated 
January 23, 2023, be received for information.  

Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to present the Village of Belcarra’s Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan (see attached), 
which represents Scenario “A”, as well as the Scenario “B” alternative, to the public for feedback and comment, 
pursuant to Council’s approved motion on December 5, 2022, which was as follows: 

“That the Village of Belcarra’s Financial Plan Document (represents Scenario “A”) be presented at the Public 
Budget Consultation meeting on January 23, 2023, together with Scenario “B” identified in the report titled 
“Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan”, for public comment and feedback.” 

Background 
The two scenarios referred to above are as follows: 

Scenario “A” (reflected in attached Appendix “A”) 
• 3% increase in property taxes in 2023 and each year thereafter to 2027;
• 10% increase in water user rates in 2023 and each year thereafter to 2027; and
• 12% increase in WARD user rates in 2023 and each year thereafter to 2027.

      Scenario “B” 
• 5% increase in property taxes in 2023 and each year thereafter to 2027;
• 12% increase in water user rates in 2023 and each year thereafter to 2027; and
• 15% increase WARD user rates in 2023 and in each year thereafter to 2027.

After receiving and considering public feedback and comment Council is scheduled to provide final approval of the 
Village’s 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan (includes 2023 budget) on February 6, 2023 at the regularly scheduled Council 
meeting.  

5.2
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Report 

Draft 2023 - 2027 Financial Plan Scenarios & Major Impacts 

The two 2023 – 2027 financial plan scenarios, with the various property tax and user rate increases, are summarized   
in Table 1 below. Some minor changes have been made to these scenarios which were originally presented on 
December 5, 2022, based on the latest budget information.  

In 2023, for each 1% increase in property taxes additional revenue of $9,667 is generated and for each 1% increase in 
water and WARD user rates, $3,491 and $1,526 respectively, are generated.  The main factors affecting the Village’s 
three operating funds are as follows:  

General Operating Fund  

• Inflationary increases are provided for most expenditure line items including utility rates 
• Increased budgets for legal, audit and information technology (IT) with the audit and IT increases based on 

contractual commitments 
• Increased resource time for building inspections together with an increase in associated revenue 
• Centralized support cost recovery for indirect costs increased from 75% to 100% in 2023 and beyond, based 

on approved Council policy 
• Dedicated funding for completion of the OCP Review & Update ($20,000) (funded from Community Works 

Fund)  
• Funding for ongoing asset management program from 2023 – 2027 ($30,000 per year) 

 

Water Operating Fund  

• Inflationary increases provided for most expenditure line items including utility rates 
• Increase in water rates from Metro Vancouver based on 2.8% in 2023, 9.0% in 2024, 13.8% in 2025, 12.8% in 

2026 & 13.8% in 2027 
• Increase of projected water usage of 2% per annum  
• Centralized support cost charges for indirect costs increased from 75% in 2022 and to 100% in 2023 and 

beyond, based on approved Council policy 
• Increase in debt servicing costs (principal and interest payments) of $34,119.57 per annum based on the 

Municipal Finance Authority’s refinancing of the water debt in 2022 at prevailing interest rates. The interest 
rate went from 2.9% to 3.39% with annual payments increasing from $235,443.63 per annum to $269,563.20 
per annum. This increase has been offset by increased parcel taxes, with the parcel tax going from $972.91 to 
$1,110.44 per year.  

            

WARD Operating Fund  

• Inflationary increases provided for most expenditure line items including utility rates 
• Centralized support cost charges for indirect costs increased from 75% in 2023 and to 100% in 2023 and 

beyond, based on Council policy 
• Increased cost of pick-up and disposal of waste, recyclables and organics 
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Taxes and User Rates on Average Value Home 

The increases in property taxes, user rates and the parcel tax for an average value home in Belcarra, based on the two scenarios, are shown below. This information 
is provided for discussion purposes.  
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Concluding Remarks 

This report provides an overview of the Village’s Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan as shown in the attached 
Financial Plan Document (represents Scenario “A”) and one other financial scenario (Scenarios “B”) which 
together present different property tax, water rate and WARD rate increases. This information is presented to 
solicit public comment and feedback, which Council can consider when making their final budget decisions.  

 

Attachment: 

• Appendix “A” - Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan (Financial Plan Document) dated January 23, 
2023 
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Summary 
The Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan provides for 3.0% per annum increases in property taxes, 10% per annum increases in water user rates and 12% per annum 
increases in Waste & Recycle Depot user rates. The planned rate increases, the regular operating revenues and expenses and the resulting reserve/surplus 
transfers, together with the planned capital expenditures under the plan are as follows: 

 
   *Numbers are rounded for presentation purposes.  
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Introduction & Overview 
Staff and the Village’s Financial Consultant are pleased to present the 
Village’s Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan which includes the provisional 2023 
Budget. This document provides summary and detailed financial information 
for the Village three (3) operating funds (the General Operating Fund, the 
Water Operating Fund and the Waste & Recycle Depot Operating Fund), and 
for the Village’s 5-year capital spending program and its various reserve and 
surplus accounts. In addition, information is provided on key benchmark data 
with other comparable jurisdictions.    

The financial information presented purposely differentiates between regular 
and extraordinary (includes one-time, non-reoccurring and/ or designated 
items) operating expenses and revenues so that a clearer picture of the true 
cost of funding core operations is visible.   

General Operating Fund 

The Draft 2023 General Operating Fund Budget includes a property tax 
increase of 3.0% with approximately $454,000 being available for transfers to 
reserves and surplus accounts ($517,000 including Community Works Funds).  
The 2023 Draft Operating Fund Budget provides for the completion of the  
OCP Review & Update project as well as funding for an ongoing asset 
management program.   
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Water Operating Fund 
The Draft 2023 Water Operating Fund Budget includes a water rate increase 
of 10%, with approximately $28,000 being available for transfer to reserves 
and surplus accounts in 2023.   
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Waste & Recycle Depot (WARD) Operating Fund 

The Draft 2023 WARD Operating Fund Budget includes a provisional rate 
increase of 12% with $17,000 being transferred from WARD surplus to offset 
the operating deficit in 2023.   
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Capital Plan 

A detailed 5-year capital plan is provided in this document of which a 
summary follows.  

The draft 5-year capital plan in WARD provides for the replacement of 
essential equipment such as the compactor and container, and for repaving 
of the tarmac area. The draft 5-year capital plan in Water focuses on 
excavating and fencing around the Tatlow Reservoir,  a universal water meter 
program, a new meter for leak detection and engineering for an upgraded 
water system.  

The major capital projects in the General Fund include construction of a 
permanent shelter for public works equipment, vehicle replacements, road 
rehabilitation and improvements (for the non-MRN and MRN road), upkeep 
of drainage systems and trail improvements.  

The draft capital plan over 5 years (2023 – 2027) totals approximately $1.8 
million.  
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Reserves & Surpluses 

The Village’s reserve and surplus accounts are projected to grow from about 
$2.0 million to $3.6 million over the next 5 years (see graph below) based on 
the Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan including the planned reserve and 
surplus transfers and capital spending. These projections are very much 
dependent upon future capital spending levels. 
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Property Taxes & User Fees 
 

The Village’s Draft 2023 – 2027 Financial Plan provides for a 3.0% per annum 
increases in property taxes, a 10% per annum increases in water user rates 
and a 12% per annum increase in WARD user rates.  
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General Operating Fund Details 

2023 Draft General Operating Fund Budget Highlights 2024 – 2027 Draft General Operating Fund Financial Plan Highlights 

 Provisional general property tax increase of 3%. 
 $1.613 million of regular operating revenues and $1.159 million of regular 

operating expenses (includes $168,000 of revenue and expense for Major 
Road Network). 

 Allocation of centralized support costs to the Major Road Network (MRN) 
and the Water and WARD operating funds at 100% level as 2023 is the 
final year for the phase in of these costs.  

 Special project funding to finalize the OCP Review & Update ($20,000) 
(funded from Community Works Fund). 

 Funding for ongoing asset management program ($30,000) (funded from 
Community Works Fund).  

 $517,000 of funds budgeted for transfer to reserves and surplus (includes 
$63,000 to the Community Works Fund). 
 

 

 Ongoing provisional annual general property increases of 3%.  
 Continued allocation of centralized support costs to the Major Road 

Network (MRN) and the Water and WARD operating funds at 100%.  
 Ongoing annual funding for asset management program at $30,000.   
 Reserve and surplus transfers increasing each year to the $579,000 level 

in 2027 (includes $63,000 to the Community Works Gas Tax Fund). 
 

 In 2023 every 1% increase in General Property Taxes will generate $9,667 of additional revenue 
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Water Operating Fund Details 

2023 Draft Water Operating Fund Budget Highlights 2024 – 2027 Draft Water Operating Fund Financial Plan Highlights 

 10% increase in water user rates for those connected to the water system 
and for those not connected to the water system. 

 $392,000 of regular operating revenues and $364,000 of regular 
operating expenses. 

 Allocation of centralized support costs charged to Water operating fund 
at 100% phased in level for 2023.  

 Increase in the parcel tax to offset the increased debt servicing costs 
(incurred as a result of the refinancing of the water debt). 

 Budgeted increase in water usage of 2% and budgeted cost increase of 
2.8%  for the purchase of water from Metro Vancouver.  

 $28,000 of contributions or transfers to reserve and surplus accounts.  
 

 Ongoing 10% increases in water user rates. 
 Increased transfers to water reserves and surplus after full allocation of 

centralized support costs in 2023 (now at 100% level).  
 Increase in water rates from Metro Vancouver based on 9.0% in 2024, 

13.8% in 2025, 12.8% in 2026 and 13.8% in 2027. 
 $116,000 available for transfer to reserve and surplus in 2027.  

 
 

 

 In 2023 every 1% increase in Water User Rates would generate $3,491 of additional revenue 
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Water Fund Debt 
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 Waste & Recycle Depot (WARD) Operating Fund Details  
 

2023 Draft WARD Operating Fund Budget Highlights 2024 – 2027 Draft WARD Operating Fund Financial Plan Highlights 

 Increase in WARD user rates of 12%. 
 $173,000 of regular operating revenues and $188,000 of regular 

operating expenses. 
 Allocation of centralized support costs charged to WARD operating fund 

at 100% phased in level for 2023.  
 Increased budgeted cost of collection, hauling and disposal of waste, 

recyclables and organics.  
 Contribution from surplus account of $18,000 required in 2023. 

 

 WARD user rate increases of 12% per annum. 
 Continued full allocation of centralized support costs at 100% level. 
 $61,000 available for transfer to reserves & surplus in 2027. 

In 2023 every 1% increase in WARD User Rates would generate $1,526 of additional revenue 
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5 - Year Capital Plan Details 

2023 Capital Highlights 2024 – 2027 Capital Highlights 

 $526,000 of capital projects planned for 
 $30,000 for engineering of new water system 
 $45,000 for excavation and fencing around Tatlow Reservoir  
 $195,000 for a new Holland Tractor 
 $100,000 for Marine Avenue mill & fill 
 $25,000 for road rehabilitation 
 $50,000 for Bedwell Bay Road Safety Barriers (Grant Application 

approved by TransLink for 75% funding) 
 $20,000 for creek surveys 

 

 Approximately 1.3 million of capital spending for 2024 – 2027 with  
universal water metering, water engineering, vehicle replacements, 
construction of a public works vehicle shelter, retaining wall replacement 
and road improvements.   
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Projected Reserve & Surplus Balances 
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Comparative Benchmarks 
The comparisons or benchmarks presented here are for discussion purposes 
during budget deliberations. When viewing the data, it is important to 
remember that each community is unique in terms of its assessment base, its 
geography, its budgetary demands, etc. In other words, no two (2) 
communities are exacting alike. 

When looking at comparisons from general context certain trends begin to 
emerge which are worthy of thought and discussion. The following 
communities have been chosen as comparators to Belcarra.  

• Anmore 
• Bowen Island 
• Lions Bay 

 

This statistical data is published by the Ministry of Community, Sport and 
Cultural Development (Ministry) annually and is referred to as “Local 
Government Statistics”. The value of a representative house in Belcarra for 
2022, was $1,663,056; however, this value is artificially low as it is impacted 
by water lot values on certain properties. The true value of a representative 
home in Belcarra for 2022 is $2,208,300 based on negating the impact of the 
water lots. This updated value and the associated tax impact of this value has 
been used in the tax comparisons shown in these benchmark comparisons.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
BC Local Government Statistics - 2021 Year-End 
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BC Local Government Statistics - 2021 Year-End 

BC Local Government Statistics - 2020 Year-End 
 

 
BC Local Government Statistics - 2021 Year-End 
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BC Local Government Statistics - 2022 with house value/taxes in Belcarra increased based on 
impact of water lots 

 
BC Local Government Statistics - 2022 with house value/taxes in Belcarra increased based on 
impact of water lots 
 

 

 
BC Local Government Statistics - 2022 with house value/taxes in Belcarra increased based on 
impact of water lots 

 
BC Local Government Statistics - 2022 with house value/taxes in Belcarra increased based on 
impact of water lots 
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BC Local Government Statistics - 2022 with house value/taxes in Belcarra increased based on 
impact of water lots 
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COUNCIL REPORT 

Date: January 23, 2023  

From: Paula Richardson, Chief Administrative Officer & Ken Bjorgaard, Financial Consultant 

Subject: Council Indemnity Increase 

Recommendation: 
That the Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023 be read a first and second time. 

Purpose: 
This report provides information on the Council indemnity and staff wage increases for 2023, and 
introduces the Council Indemnity Bylaw for first two readings. 

Background: 
Council previously passed the following motion: 

  “That Council indemnity increases be calculated on the basis of the Vancouver Consumer Price 
Index (CPI) increase for the preceding 12 month period ending October 31 of each year, prior to the 
calendar year in which any increases would take effect.”  

The 12-month Vancouver CPI increase for the period ending October 31, 2022 was 7.3%. Based on the 
fact that the CPI increase is usually high because of a number of inflationary factors a 4% per annum 
increase is being brought forward for Council which is the same increase provided for staff in the draft 
2023 budget. The impact of this increase for Council is shown below.  

Annual 2022 
Council  

Indemnities 

Annual 2023 
Council  

Indemnities $ Change % Change 

Mayor $23,078.37 $24,001.50 $923.13 4.0% 

Councillors $11,539.19 $12,000.76 $461.57 4.0% 

5.3
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It is recommended that Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023 receive first two 
readings. The actual rates in the bylaw reflect the March 1, 2023 date at which the bylaw will be in effect 
as the bylaw cannot be applied retroactively. The bylaw rates have been adjusted to ensure that the 4% 
increase is received by Council for the entire year.  

Appendix A:  Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023 



A bylaw to provide for the payment of an indemnity to 
Village of Belcarra Mayor and Councillors 

WHEREAS the Municipal Council may, by bylaw, provide for the payment from annual 
general revenue, an indemnity to the Mayor and to each Councillor for the discharge of 
their duties of office;  

NOW THEREFORE the Municipal Council of the Village of Belcarra in open meeting 
assembled enacts as follows: 

1. This Bylaw may be cited for all purposes as the "Village of Belcarra Council
Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023".

2. The indemnity for the Mayor starting March 1, 2023 shall be the gross sum of
$2,014.23 monthly.

3. The indemnity for each Councillor starting March 1, 2023 shall be the gross sum
of $1,007.12 monthly.

4. The indemnities provided for in Section 2 and 3 above shall be paid by the Chief
Administrative Officer, save and except for the provisions of Section 5 hereof.

5. In the event of any member of Council being absent from three consecutive
regular Council meetings, the indemnity that would otherwise be due to that
member shall not be paid to that member.  This provision may be waived by a
unanimous vote in favour thereof by the remaining members of Council.

6. If a portion of this bylaw is held invalid by a Court of competent jurisdiction, then
the invalid portion must be severed, and the remainder of this bylaw is deemed to
have been adopted without the severed section, subsection, paragraph,
subparagraph, clause or phrase.

7. This bylaw shall take force and come into effect as of March 1, 2023.

VILLAGE OF BELCARRA 
Council Indemnity  

Bylaw No. 604, 2023 

APPENDIX A
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8. The “Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 595, 2021” is hereby
repealed.

READ A FIRST TIME on  

READ A SECOND TIME on  

READ A THIRD TIME on  

ADOPTED by the Council on 

Jamie Ross 
Mayor 

Paula Richardson 
Chief Administrative Officer 

This is a certified a true copy of 
Village of Belcarra Council Indemnity Bylaw No. 604, 2023 

Chief Administrative Officer 
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COUNCIL REPORT 

Date: January 23, 2023 File: 6360-01 

From: Stewart Novak, Public Works and Emergency Preparedness Coordinator 

Subject: Belcarra Waste and Recycle Depot (WARD) Update 

Recommendation 

That the Waste and Recycle Depot update be received for information. 

Purpose 

To provide an update to Council regarding the change in service at Belcarra’s Waste and 
Recycle Depot (WARD) prior to public notifications. 

Background 

In the beginning of 2022 Revolution Resource Recovery (the company which was awarded 
Belcarra’s WARD contract) was purchased by Waste Connections of Canada. This resulted in 
some transitional adjustments as Waste Connections implemented their billing system and 
operating policies. 

In December of 2022, Waste Connections of Canada advised Belcarra staff that the company 
will no longer be accepting glass jars into recycling, and that the glass jars should be placed into 
the garbage bin as an alternative.  

Since Waste Connections provided this notification, staff have been working with the company 
and reached a solution with respect to glass jars. Waste Connections will now deliver the mixed 
recyclables to the United Boulevard Recycling and Waste Centre instead of Waste Connections’ 
privately owned facilities. This will allow Belcarra residents to put glass jars into Bin ‘A’ Mixed 
Recyclables as they have done previously. United Boulevard Recycling and Waste Centre 
accepts glass jars into mixed recyclables. 

At this time, #4 plastics - plastic bags, bubble wrap and chip bags will also no longer be 
accepted in WARD’s Bin ‘A’ recycle bin. 

In order to keep soft plastics out of local landfills, these items can be taken to a Recycle BC 
depot to allow for effective recycling.  Recycle BC has been expanding its recycling program 
effective January 1, 2023 to allow for more items.  Belcarra residents are encouraged to check 
the Recycle BC website at www.recyclebc.ca for information on items accepted at these depots. 

5.4
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Staff will be taking this opportunity to remind the public that food or other contaminated 
recyclables, and non-recyclable materials mixed into Bin A may result in back charges and may 
result in the full load of material being designated to garbage and being charged accordingly. 
New signage will be provided on the bins at WARD and a notice will be sent to residents. 

 

 

 

Appendix A:  Updated Recycle Guide for Bin A 
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LOOK FOR THESE NUMBERS WHEN RECYCLING: ♳♴♶♷
*ALL recyclables can be thrown in loose or bagged*

Glass bottles, glass jars, 
labeled glass wine & beer 
bottles 
*Clean items only*

✔ ✖ NO soiled items, coffee 
cups, broken glass, lids, 
lightbulbs, dishes, pyrex, 
ceramics, pottery, mirrors or 
window glass,  

✖ 

✔ Tin/aluminum cans & 
lids, Tin foil 

✔ ✖ NO soiled items, paint or 
aerosol cans, metal scraps, 
metal or wood clothing 
hangers          

  ✖ 

✔ Tetra packs & soup 
cartons *Juice tetra packs 
can go in REFUNDABLE 

BIN* 

✔ ✖ NO soiled items, no 
Styrofoam 
* Soiled cardboard can go in
BIN B (organics) 

 ✖ 

✔ Paper, newspaper, 
paper cups, plastic lids, 
cardboard, non-waxed 
boxes  

✔ ✖ NO soiled items, 
shredded paper, paper towel, 
tissue, wax coated cardboard, 
waxed or foil covered paper  
* Shredded paper, tissue &
paper towel can go in BIN B 
(organics) 

✖ 

✔ Plastic bottles, plastic 
containers, plastic cutlery 
*Labeled beverages can
go in REFUNDABLE BIN* 

♳♴♷

✔ ✖ NO soiled items, motor 
oil/gasoline containers, 
automotive fluid containers, 
plastic toys 

✖ 

*PLASTIC #4 ITEMS (‘SOFT
PLASTICS’) ARE 

CURRENTLY NOT 
ACCEPTED* 

✖ NO plastic bags, soft 
plastics, saran wrap, bubble 
wrap, soiled items, chip bags, 
reusable bags 

✖ 

VILLAGE OF BELCARRA 
♻ RECYCLE GUIDE (BIN A ONLY) 

NO STYROFOAM OR SOILED ITEMS ACCEPTED 

DEPOSIT ORGANICS/YARD WASTE INTO BIN B 
DEPOSIT HOUSEHOLD GARBAGE INTO BIN C 

DEPOSIT ELECTRONICS INTO BIN E 

APPENDIX A
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Grant Application to the 
Village of Belcarra 

For Support of the Community Youth Justice Program 
2023 Fiscal Year 

Name of Organization: Communities Embracing Restorative Action (CERA) Society 
Phone: 604.931.3165 Fax: 604.931.3176 Email: info@cerasociety.org 
Mailing Address: 644 Poirier Street, Coquitlam, BC V3J 6B1 
Contact Person: Gurinder Mann, Executive Director 

Organizational Goals, Objectives and Activities 

The Community Youth Justice Program (CYJP) is a community based initiative of 
Communities Embracing Restorative Action (CERA) Society. CERA is a non-profit registered 
charity incorporated in British Columbia in April 1999. 

The purpose of the CYJP is to apply the principles of restorative justice in supporting youth 
and strengthening communities by addressing youth crime in meaningful and durable ways. 

These guiding principles acknowledge that: 

■ Crime is injury.
■ Crime hurts individual victims, communities, and young offenders and creates an

obligation to make things right.
■ All parties should be a part of the response to the crime, including the victim if he or

she wishes, the community, and the young offender.
■ The victim's perspective is central to deciding how to repair the harm caused by the

crime.
■ Accountability for the young offender means accepting responsibility and acting to

repair the harm done.
■ The community is responsible for the well-being of all its members, including both

victim and offender.
■ All human beings have dignity and worth.
■ Restoration – repairing the harm and rebuilding relationships in the community is the

primary goal of restorative youth justice.
■ Results are measured by how much repair is done rather than by how much

punishment is inflicted.
■ Crime control cannot be achieved without active involvement of the community.
■ The juvenile justice process is respectful of age, abilities, sexual orientation, family

status, and diverse cultures and backgrounds – whether racial, ethnic, geographic,
religious, economic, or other – and all are given equal protection and due process.

The mission of the CYJP is to enhance the quality of youth justice in the communities we 
serve through restorative action. 

9.2
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The Program has the following aims : 
 
To Provide an Effective Alternative to the Court System 

 
In the spirit of the Youth Criminal Justice Act (YCJA) it is recognized that youth have not 
reached maturity and their development needs to be supported. This support will promote long 
term protection of the public by crime prevention through addressing underlying behaviour, 
rehabilitation of young persons and reintegrating them back into the community and by ensuring 
meaningful consequences for offending behaviour. 

 
CERA’s vision for a community based approach: 

 
■ Support from the community, opportunity to define the harm experienced, and 

participation in decision making about steps for repair result in increased victim recovery 
from the trauma of crime. 

■ Community involvement in preventing and controlling youth crime, improving 
neighbourhoods, and strengthening the bonds among community members results in 
community protection. 

■ Through understanding the human impact of their behaviour, accepting responsibility, 
expressing remorse, taking action to repair the damage, and developing their own 
capacities, young offenders become fully integrated and respected members of the 
community. 

■ Community justice facilitators organize and support processes in which individual crime 
victims, other community members, and young offenders are involved in finding 
constructive resolutions to harmful behaviour. 

 
Some Relevant Outcomes Reported in CERA’s Program Evaluation 

 
Participants were overwhelmingly satisfied with: 

 
■ The outcome and agreement of their restorative processes. 
■ Their facilitators. 
■ The conference itself. 
■ Their opportunity to speak and be heard. 
■ Positive impact on their confidence in the justice system. 
■ The durability of their satisfaction. Almost all, with one exception said they would 

recommend this process to others. 
 
Services Provided to the Community 

 
The Community Youth Justice Program is a conflict resolution initiative in which the police 
officer who investigates an offence may exercise his/her discretion to resolve the matter without 
referral to Crown Counsel. Since May of 2006, local Crown Counsel may also refer to the 
program as an alternative to court proceedings. Youth referred to the program attend a 
resolution conference with the victim and parents/supporters of both the victim and the youth. 
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The intent of the conference is to: 
 

■ Confront the youth with the personal impact of the offence on the victim and both the 
victim's and the youth's families and other relationships. 

■ Start to repair the harm caused by the youth, both to the victim and to the community. 
■ Provide an opportunity for the youth to understand the harm done and express remorse 

and apology. 
■ Fully involve both victim and youth in establishing appropriate responses to the offence. 
■ Determine whether and what supportive services are required by the victim and the 

youth and their families. 
■ Start the process of reconnecting the youth to the community. 

 
The specific services provided by CERA include: 

 
■ Initial case review and assignment to a volunteer facilitator. 
■ Preparatory meetings with affected parties. 
■ Convening of a resolution conference to resolve the case to the satisfaction of the victim, 

offender and immediate relationships of both. 
■ Follow-up with the offender to ensure the terms of the resolution agreement are fulfilled. 
■ Data collection and program performance monitoring. 
■ Training community volunteers in the principles of restorative justice, mediation and 

communication skills, and the procedures of the CYJP. 
 
Fee Requested 

 
The fee requested for the provision of the above services to the Village of Belcarra in the 2023 
fiscal year is $353.00 

 
Benefits to Community Resulting from the Services 

 
The Community Youth Justice Program will create the following tangible benefits: 

 
1. Reduced police workload through: 

■ Preparation of fewer “Recommendations to Charge” to Crown Counsel. 
■ Simplified reporting for the referral of youth to the CYJP. 
■ Reduced overtime for court appearances. 

 
Each case processed by the CYJP is estimated to save 9 hours of police time. This 
reduced workload will free up currently stretched police resources for other more pressing 
activities. 

 
2. Cost-Effectiveness: 

■ A highly conservative estimate is that it costs one tenth the expense to process a case 
through Restorative Justice as compared to the Criminal Justice System1. 

 
 
 

1 Based upon discussions with police officials, John Howard Society, Crown Counsel and court related 
professionals. 
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3. Strengthened Community Capacity for Addressing Crime and Conflict: 
■ Volunteer facilitators receive training and skill development in a variety of relevant areas: 

communication skills; cross cultural awareness; victim-offender mediation; maintaining 
confidentiality; report writing; etc. 

■ Program participants learn skills in listening to other perspectives, acknowledging and 
legitimizing the harm caused, and collective problem solving. 

 
4. Safer Communities through Restored Relationships: 

■ 100% of accused youth referred to the CYJP, upon gaining a fuller understanding of the 
harm they caused, indicated that they would not commit future crimes. 

■ Community members who participate in restorative processes are more likely to feel 
invested in the accused youth’s success, and regularly serve to encourage the accused 
youth of his/her potential and opportunity for a new start. 

 
The following intangible benefits flow from the Community Youth Justice Program: 

 
1. For victim and offender … 

 
i. There are more timely and meaningful consequences for youth who commit criminal 

offences. Resolution conferences are typically conducted within 4 weeks of referral, as 
compared to the formal justice system where delays in processing cases of many months 
are typical. The intent is to create a strong linkage between an offence and its 
consequence. The consequences (sanctions) address the specific harm that has been 
done, through restitution to the victim, where appropriate, and/or reparation to the 
community. Sanctions are not intended as punishment or new harms, and are achievable. 

 
ii. The resolution conference confronts the youth with the personal dimension of the harm 

caused by his/her crime, which is often more distressing and healing, than an experience 
with the formal justice system. Additionally, the conference tends to foster seeds of 
empathy. Both family and friends are mobilized as valuable resources to the youth. The 
youth is encouraged to take ownership of his/her behaviour and to accept responsibility for 
both having created and for repairing the harm. 

 
iii. Both the victim and the offender experience a greater sense of fairness and justice having 

been done. The victim's needs and concerns are addressed. Victims have an opportunity 
to be heard and to participate actively in a process of reparation and vindication. 
Reconciliation with the youth facilitates healing and closure. Reconciliation with the victim 
promotes reconnection of the youth to the community. The youth gains greater respect for 
the justice system and the law itself, and a greater understanding of the impact of his/her 
actions on others. 

 
2. For the wider community … 

 
i. Preparation for a resolution conference and the conference itself provides an opportunity 

for early intervention with youth at risk through the identification of factors contributing to 
the offence and the underlying needs of the youth. Early intervention has the potential to 
prevent a youth from becoming further involved in the criminal justice system, reducing the 
cost to taxpayers of court and custodial measures. 
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ii. A more cohesive community results from a process that seeks to reconcile broken 
relationships and heal the harms caused by crime. In the process, community members – 
through volunteering or participating in the program – gain valuable skills to resolve 
conflicts in their own lives and feel a greater stake in successful conflict resolution 
outcomes. 

 
iii. The community gains from a response to youth justice that considers the root causes of 

crime, and is more timely and cost efficient than the current system. 
 

iv. The problem solving approach and community orientation of the CYJP complements 
current community initiatives in problem-oriented and community policing. 

 
Degree of Other Community Support and Sponsorship 

 
The volunteers who are the core of the CYJP not only reflects the level of support for the 
program within the community, but also constitutes a significant community resource – a group 
of citizens with an understanding of restorative justice principles and mediation skills that can be 
taken into the community. 

 
The police, School District 43, School District 40, Ministry of Children and Family Development, 
Youth Probation, Crown Counsel and ICBC support the CYJP. 

 
Program staff has maintained an ongoing liaison with police and Crown Counsel to expand 
awareness and understanding of the CYJP, build support for the program and refine referral 
procedures. There is also ongoing liaison with other community service agencies. 

 
In addition to the financial support of municipalities, the Community Youth Justice Program, 
since its inception, has received funding from business and the provincial government. 

 
CERA’s Relationship with Belcarra 

 
CERA Society has served the Village of Belcarra for two decades. We are proud of our 
relationship with Belcarra and hope that they will continue to assist us financially in operating 
the Community Youth Justice Program. The program is open to receiving referrals involving 
offenders from the Village of Belcarra who have been referred by the RCMP or Crown. 

 
We continue to do presentations for the RCMP during their watch briefings, informing them of 
the work we do and the municipalities we serve. With the RCMP knowing that CERA serves 
Belcarra, they have the information and ability to refer a case involving an offender from 
Belcarra to CERA. This allows for youth being apprehended from Belcarra the opportunity to be 
referred to an alternative to the Youth Criminal Court System. 



From: Diane Easton 
Sent: Saturday, January 7, 2023 11:18 AM 
To: Connie Esposito <cesposito@belcarra.ca> 
Subject: Attention Treasurer- Grant/Funding 

Attention :  Treasurer - Village of Belcarra 

I am reaching out on behalf of the 2023 Heritage Woods Secondary Graduation Committee.  It was 
mentioned that there are a few places in our community that could potentially offer us grants to help 
fund our ‘Dry Grad’ which will be taking place this coming June. 
The dry grad we are planning is an event that will take place after the student graduation dinner and 
would provide our students a safe and sober venue where they could continue the celebration locally at 
their high school. 
The money would go towards decorations, lighting, music, food and activities for the evening. 

Any grants or funding you could provide would be greatly appreciated. 

Thank you for your time. 

Sincerely, 
Diane Easton- 
2023 Graduation Treasurer, Heritage Woods Secondary Port Moody BC 
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From: Kristin McDougall <Kristin@BCAchievement.com>  
Sent: Monday, January 9, 2023 2:26 PM 
To: Kristin McDougall <Kristin@BCAchievement.com> 
Subject: NOMINATE NOW - COMMUNITY AWARD & RECONCILIATION AWARD 
Importance: High 

Hello, 

On behalf of Cathryn Wilson, Executive Director - BC Achievement, it’s good to be in touch with 
you and Happy New Year!  

Nominations are open for the 2023 BC Reconciliation Award and 2023 Community 
Award programs.   

Please consider nominating individuals in your own community who serve as models of 
excellence for others to follow. Nominate now and help tell the stories of good people doing 
good work and inspire change!  

Important Dates to Remember - Nominations Close: 

• Jan 20, 2023 for the BC Reconciliation Award
• Jan 31, 2023 for the Community Award

You’ll find attached copies of the ‘Call for Nominations’ social media graphics. Please share the 
information with your colleagues, community and networks – and thank you in advance for 
elevating excellence! 

BC Achievement is an independent foundation established in 2003 that celebrates excellence 
and inspires achievement in British Columbia.  

If you have any questions about the nomination process for the award programs, please 
contact me. Thank you for your help! 

Warm regards, 

Kristin 

Kristin McDougall (she/her/hers) 
Operations & Program Manager 
(C) 604.354.5520 | (O) 604.261.9777 ext. 103 
602-999 Canada Pl, Vancouver, BC, V6C 3E1 
Elevate Excellence. Share Success. Inspire Change. 
www.bcachievement.com 
We are grateful at the BC Achievement Foundation to live and work on the unceded, ancestral territories of 
the xʷməθkʷəyə̓m (Musqueam), Skwxwú7mesh (Squamish) and səlilwətaɬ (Tsleil Waututh) Nations. 

9.4

mailto:Kristin@BCAchievement.com
mailto:Kristin@BCAchievement.com
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bcachievement.com%2Faward%2Fbritish-columbia-reconciliation-award-2023%2F&data=05%7C01%7CASeibert%40belcarra.ca%7C08d8fee83f84450461b708daf29f33cf%7C3cd5afd687754485abc1dfcd802a6784%7C0%7C0%7C638089062821471390%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=zIAnJuPS%2FxgUaEJBukcq3cGpG5Fn7R4SeGzwPA7MDbo%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bcachievement.com%2Faward%2Fbc-achievement-community-award-2023%2F&data=05%7C01%7CASeibert%40belcarra.ca%7C08d8fee83f84450461b708daf29f33cf%7C3cd5afd687754485abc1dfcd802a6784%7C0%7C0%7C638089062821471390%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=4%2BvaD%2FQOyiRfWAo9bvovre57%2FphZxaSvuHfBEyfStJk%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bcachievement.com%2Faward%2Fbc-achievement-community-award-2023%2F&data=05%7C01%7CASeibert%40belcarra.ca%7C08d8fee83f84450461b708daf29f33cf%7C3cd5afd687754485abc1dfcd802a6784%7C0%7C0%7C638089062821471390%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=4%2BvaD%2FQOyiRfWAo9bvovre57%2FphZxaSvuHfBEyfStJk%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bcachievement.com%2F&data=05%7C01%7CASeibert%40belcarra.ca%7C08d8fee83f84450461b708daf29f33cf%7C3cd5afd687754485abc1dfcd802a6784%7C0%7C0%7C638089062821471390%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=JhhbottIkK%2FYq5I02iMs8VTFSEBNGxMjqRxm65pqJv4%3D&reserved=0






From: BC Honours and Awards HAS:EX <bchonoursandawards@gov.bc.ca> 
Sent: Monday, January 9, 2023 1:13 PM 
To: Jamie Ross <jross@belcarra.ca> 
Subject: OBC - CALL FOR NOMINATIONS - DEADLINE UPDATE - APR. 11 

Mayor Jamie Ross 
Village of Metro Vancouver 

Dear Mayor: 

Order of British Columbia ~ 2023 Call for Nominations 

“It’s important to celebrate and recognize individuals who are making a profound difference in the lives of British 
Columbians. If you know someone who is deserving of the province’s highest honour, nominate them today.”   

-Premier David Eby 

Nominations for the province’s highest honour, the Order of British Columbia, are now being accepted. This 
prestigious honour recognizes individuals who have demonstrated outstanding achievement, excellence or 
distinction in a field of endeavour benefiting the people of the province or elsewhere. I would be grateful if you 
could please share information about the Order widely in your community and with stakeholder groups.  

Nomination forms for the Order are available online or by emailing the Honours and Awards Secretariat at 
bchonoursandawards@gov.bc.ca. The nomination deadline has been extended to Tuesday, April 11, 2023. 
Submissions received after this date will be considered in 2024. 

Nominations are reviewed by an independent Advisory Council chaired by the Chief Justice of British Columbia. 
The Council also includes the President of the Union of British Columbia Municipalities. To date, 475 distinguished 
British Columbians have been appointed to the Order.  

In addition to the Order of B.C., you may also nominate individuals for the province’s other honour, the Medal of 
Good Citizenship. This medal recognizes citizens for their exceptional long-term service, and contributions to their 
communities without expectation of remuneration or reward. The medal reflects their generosity, service, acts of 
selflessness and contributions to community life. With the recent wildfire and flooding events in this last year 
there may be people in your community whom you wish to nominate for this honour. Nominations are accepted 
year-round and the nomination form can be found here. 

Your leadership in recognizing deserving citizens in your community and promoting the Order of B.C. and Medal of 
Good Citizenship are very much appreciated.  

Yours sincerely, 

Lucy Lobmeier 
Honours and Awards Secretariat 
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Village of Belcarra 
Via email 

November 30, 2022 

Dear Mayor and members of Council, 

On behalf of the British Columbia Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals (BC SPCA), I’d like to 
congratulate you on your recent election success. As two-thirds of British Columbians are pet owners, 
and many more are animal and wildlife lovers, your constituents are keen to know how you will work to 
create more humane communities. 

As you may know, the BC SPCA has been committed to protecting and enhancing the quality of life for 
domestic, farm and wild animals in British Columbia for over 125 years. We operate 42 facilities and 
provide a range of important community services across the province, including emergency response 
for pets displaced by natural disasters, compassionate pet boarding for victims of interpersonal violence, 
curriculum-based education programs for youth, pet food banks and low cost spay/neuter and other 
veterinary services. To learn more about what we accomplished last year, please see our 2021 Annual 
Report.

Are you also aware of the evidence-based advocacy, policy and legislative work done by BC SPCA animal 
welfare experts? Our teams have contributed to recent provincial changes in rodenticide use and mink 
farming, reforms to national standards for animals used in research and farm animals, and advancing 
bills to end cetacean captivity and animal fighting. At the local government level, we have helped dozens 
of local and First Nation governments adopt humane animal bylaws.

We greatly value local government’s important role in animal welfare and have support and resources 
to help your Council adopt enhanced animal-related bylaws for your community. Our new bylaw search 
tool provides examples of progressive, BC SPCA-recommended bylaws from communities across B.C., 
and we are happy to answer bylaw questions from your Council and staff.

In anticipation of this year’s local government election, we surveyed BC SPCA supporters and members 
of the public to determine their priorities for local government action on six key animal welfare issues 
that you can act on or influence. We heard loud and clear that advocating to the province for pet-
friendly housing was their top priority: out of the 13,865 unique survey responses that we received 
from B.C. residents, an incredible 9,921 people ranked increasing the availability and affordability of 
pet-friendly housing as a number one priority. 

The inability to find pet-friendly housing is the primary reason that adult animals are surrendered to the 
BC SPCA, and accounts for almost 25 per cent of cat and dog surrenders every year. Over the past eight 
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years, we have taken in more than 11,000 animals whose families could not find pet-friendly housing 
(and this doesn’t include the animals surrendered to other organizations or rehomed privately)! This 
doesn’t just affect the BC SPCA or the animals who are surrendered. Research has shown that pets 
improve our mental, physical and psychological health and that their unconditional love, comfort and 
friendship is a lifeline for many people – particularly the most vulnerable. 
 
The pandemic and the current housing crisis have intensified the importance of pets as members of 
many families, and heightened the heartbreaking decisions that must be made when pet-friendly 
housing cannot be found. Through our outreach and compassionate boarding programs, we know that 
many people choose to stay in inappropriate housing, go without housing or stay in abusive situations in 
order to keep their pets with them. 
 
The other animal welfare issues included in the survey also received strong public support province-wide 
and are key to making our communities and province a more humane place for all of us: 
 

Animal Welfare Issue # of Top Priority Responses* 
Advocating to the province for more pet-friendly housing 9,921 
Creating bylaws to keep exotic animals in the wild 4,421 
Restricting private use of fireworks to protect people and animals 3,825 

Providing safe, accessible public parks and trails for dogs 3,812 
Reducing human/wildlife conflicts with wildlife feeding bylaws 3,737 
Humanely controlling rodents by ending the use of all poisons on 
local government property 

3,282 

*Respondents could select more than one issue as a top priority 

 
In light of this information, we hope you’ll talk to your constituents about their priorities for animal 
welfare and take action to make your policies and bylaws more humane. To help you get started, I’ve 
included background information on the six key issues from our survey. In addition to this email and 
attachments, I have mailed you a package of our latest AnimalSense magazine and Science & Policy 
newsletter. You can also find more ways to take action for animals by signing up for Action Alerts on our 
website. 
 
Please let me know if you have any questions or would like to schedule a presentation from a BC SPCA 
representative. We are eager to work with you to make your community and our province a safer, more 
caring place for animals and people. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Sarah Herring 
BC SPCA Government Relations Officer 

https://spca.bc.ca/ways-to-help/take-action/
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January 10, 2023 

APPLICATIONS OPEN FOR METRO VANCOUVER YOUTH EDUCATION 

AND ADVISORY PANEL 

Metro Vancouver invites young people and educators from across the region to participate in the newly 

formed Metro Vancouver Youth and Education Advisory Panel. 

“Metro Vancouver is committed to engaging audiences who may be impacted by or have an interest in our 

projects, policies, and plans,” said George Harvie, chair of Metro Vancouver's Board of Directors. “Creating a 

Youth and Education Advisory Panel empowers youth in the region to take part in regional issues and helps 

us gain valuable insights from young residents as we plan for the region’s future.” 

The Youth and Education Advisory Panel will help provide a youth perspective on Metro Vancouver’s 

programs, projects, and policies. The panel will include: 

 Up to five representatives from a high-school-aged group (ages 13-18)

 Up to five representatives from a post-secondary-aged group (ages 18-25)

 Up to five representatives working in K-12 education

The panel will receive and review information, and advise on topics related to the development of Metro 

Vancouver’s projects and programs. They will be invited to pose questions, engage in discussion, and provide 

comments for consideration on regional issues like managing wastewater, reducing waste in the region, water 

conservation, taking action on climate change, plans and projects related to regional parks, delivery of K-12 

programming, and other regional issues. The panel will share comments and present recommendations to 

Metro Vancouver staff. 

Youth and people working in K-12 education interested in participating are asked to submit their applications 

by February 3, 2023 online at metrovancouver.org (search “Youth and Education Advisory Panel”). 

Participation is voluntary. 

For 40 years, Metro Vancouver has engaged young people on regional issues through K-12 school programs. 

For more information about the current school and youth leadership program offerings, visit 

metrovancouver.org/events/school-programs. 

http://www.metrovancouver.org/events/school-programs/youth-advisory/Pages/default.aspx
http://www.metrovancouver.org/events/school-programs/youth-advisory/Pages/default.aspx
http://www.metrovancouver.org/events/school-programs/Pages/default.aspx


Media contact: 

Don Bradley, Division Manager, Media Relations & Issues Management c. 604-788-2821 

Metro Vancouver is a federation of 21 municipalities, one electoral area and one treaty First Nation that collaboratively 

plans for and delivers regional-scale services. Its core services are drinking water, wastewater treatment and solid waste 

management. Metro Vancouver also regulates air quality, plans for urban growth, manages a regional parks system and 

provides affordable housing. The regional district is governed by a Board of Directors of elected officials from each local 

authority. 

mailto:media@metrovancouver.org
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